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Encouraging households to work longer can counter the increase in the dependency ratio caused by the aging 
population in the United States and around the world. Specifically, working longer can also alleviate the 
financial strain on Social Security and Medicare caused by the aging population. 

In order to design policies effective in encouraging working longer, an improved understanding of transition 
patterns into post-career employment is important. 

• When and why do Americans leave their career job, defined as the most important job they had 
in their working career? 

• What job characteristics encourage them to stay longer in the career job? 

• After leaving the career job, how many of them directly transition into retirement and how many 
have a post-career bridge job? 

• What job characteristics do they look for when they search for a post-career employment 
opportunity? 

Having answers to these questions can provide guidance to policymakers in designing effective policies for 
promoting late-in-life labor market activities. This research provides a rich set of empirical evidence on these 
questions that comes from a new survey implemented under the Vanguard Research Initiative. The survey 
focuses on measuring late-life labor market activities of American households. 
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The questionnaire features following innovations: 

• It measures detailed job characteristics not only of a career job, but also of post-career  
bridge jobs.

• It examines respondents’ reasons for leaving a career job and whether households would have 
changed their decisions under counterfactual situations. 

• It examines post-career job search behavior of households. 

The research finds that, even though a direct transition from a career job to full retirement is still the most 
common pattern, a significant fraction of older Americans reveal interest in working beyond the career job. 

• Within this sample of older Americans with positive financial assets, 38 percent of had a 
post-career bridge job and another 7 percent of them looked for a post-career employment 
opportunity. 

• Low health and bad business conditions were the not the main reasons for leaving the career job. 

• For the minority of those who did leave career jobs owing to low health or bad economic 
conditions, had they counterfactually had better health or economic conditions, they likely would 
have decided to work longer. 

• Those who work longer on their career job or have a post-career bridge job tend to work fewer 
hours, have a flexible schedule, and receive lower hourly wages. 

This last finding suggests that older Americans value having less work burden and more flexibility in their work, 
which is also supported by post-career job search behavior. Therefore, innovations in the workplace that allow 
more flexible working arrangements could promote working longer.
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